
For the best experience, open this PDF portfolio in
Acrobat 9 or Adobe Reader 9, or later.

Get Adobe Reader Now!

http://www.adobe.com/go/reader




Board Meeting Minutes
March 4, 2009


Start time: 5:10
Present: Dede, Beth, Anais, Noah, Sasha joined us at 5:30


Agenda:


1. Governance Committee Update
*The committee has finalized a job description for the executive director. Full board
approval of job description.
*Governance committee is working on a Board community involvement policy. Current
idea for involving more Latino community members is to have an open Board meeting on
the same night as the community potluck, every other month. Meeting would be slightly
abbreviated and conducted in Spanish and English. The hope is that some individuals
would be motivated to become actual Board members. - maybe we will do this four
times a year? (February, April, September, November)


2. Fundraising Committee Update
*There will be another "March Music Madness" fundraiser for Dollars for Scholars - March
28, 2009 at the Parrish Hall in Machias.
*Anais reports that we are down on business donations and have more individual and
foundations donating in 2008.
*Final numbers on donations for 2008 are included in the Annual Report.


3. Mother's Day Event
*It is Sunday, May 10th this year.
*Without our After School Program it may be challenging to get student/youth
participation.
*Our principal youth organizer is now in Mexico.
*What cultural program can we put together?
*Myrna is committed to helping coordinate the cultural program.
Tasks Involved:
-Planning program
-Publicity - newspapers, fliers, invitations to donors?
-Securing location and decorating
-Coordinating Food and Drinks
-Sound system
-Clean up plans
-Bounce house - get it, monitor it
ACTION PLAN: We will discuss the details after our meeting with Ron Beard (hopefully!)
and then finalize things at our April potluck/board meeting.


4. Dollars for Scholar Update/tasks/fundraiser
*Washington County Community College has requested we give another $500 towards
Leticia's studies for this semester. It is unclear why.
*Since we no longer have an Americorps volunteer, the tasks involved in administering
the DFS program need to be taken on by a Board member.
*Applications must go out to local schools soon and we also need to gather the awards
committee. We must also solicit a written report from our current awards.
*Dede will take this on.
*We should make sure that students currently in college apply for this fund as well.


5. Board Recruitment
*Governance committee needs to come up with a list of names (with input) to submit to
the Board at the May meeting.







LIST- Myrna, Dana Johnson, Mark and/or Yessenia, long-time Milbridge residents - Lewis
Pinkham?, Sarah Anderson (from Cherryfield), Melissa (the Milbridge librarian),
*Chloe will email the board asking for suggestions for Board nominees


6. Newsletter
*We all need to combine on helping to make the next newsletter which will come out in
early April.
All content is due on March 24th. Chloe will get content to Noah by the 26th.
*Ideas:
-Sinai wins the spelling bee - Sasha
-story on Spanish classes - Chloe
-profile of scholarship recipients - Chloe
-Myrna's poem
-housing project update - Anais
-English classes - Chloe
-photos


7. Future/Strategic Planning
-Ron Beard from the UMaine Cooperative Extension can help us facilitate this process.
-He will give Board members a survey to fill out before the meeting.
-It would be helpful to find ways other than directly surveying people to identify
community needs.
-We need to consider that many members of the Latino community don't want charity -
they want to be involved in an organization.
-Anais and Chloe can focus on an idea of more specific needs - we think a 3-hour
meeting will be sufficient.
-April 11th or 25th from 10-1. Anais will check with Ron Beard regarding his availability.


**WE will have an open board meeting/community potluck on April 29th at 5pm. The
board meeting will start at 5pm. Potluck at 6:30. Beth will ask Mark and/or Yessenia if
she would be willing to interpret for this meeting. Gabi can help get out the word to
Latino families and hang fliers.








 


 


Mano en Mano Board Planning Retreat 
April 11, 2009      9 am to Noon 
 
Retreat Outcomes 


· A plan to clarify organizational direction and program offerings in support of our 
mission  


· Realistic view of our capacity to raise funds 
· Plan for board development and leadership transition (board and director) 


 
The mission of Mano en Mano: Building a strong and diverse community in Downeast 
Maine by working with diverse populations to provide affordable housing and 
educational opportunities, remove barriers to health, and social services and to advocate 
for social justice. 
 
 
9:00 Overview, outcomes, groundrules 
  
 Introductions- tell a short story from the last year when you observed Mano en  
 Mano fulfilling its mission, a vignette that makes you really happy you are on the 
 board/staff. 
 
9:30 Survey results and discussion 
 
9:45 Very quick review of mission and vision as a jumping off point for what Mano 
en  Mano needs to accomplish in the next 12-18 months 
 
 
10:30 Quick Break 
 
10:45 Further work on program plan and fundraising for next 12-18 months, 
 timeline showing tasks and who or what committee will move this forward 
 
11:15 Planning for Leadership Transitions—Director, Board   
 
11:50 Reflections on our work together 
 
12:00  Adjourn for working lunch on annual meeting 
 
 
 
 
 







 


 


Summary of results-- Pre-Retreat Survey , April 2009 
 
As you think about your mission, and what your vision of success looks like, 
please respond to the following: 
 
1. What is working well, as an organization? What are you proudest about? 
 


· We work effectively, efficiently as a board, achieving good work with 
limited resources 


· Volunteers take on lots of responsibility 
· We have gathered and targeted resources to make a difference 
· The housing project is a new, bold approach responding to a real need 
· Our targeted programs, scholarships and referrals help Latino youth and 


adults with aspirations and education 
· Our work results in Latino people feeling more supported in community 


and they trust Mano en Mano as we open doors and lines of 
communication and promote respect 


· We are a presence in the community around issues of immigration and 
diversity, providing hope and a “sense of the possible” to many in 
Downeast Maine 


 
 
2. What sorts of things do we need to attend to help Mano en Mano fulfill its 
mission?   What aspects (for example: program, outreach, board 
development, etc.) causes you to worry about the future of the 
organization? 
 


· Staying connected to the Latino community (via active outreach and 
listening), so that their current needs are reflected in our work 


· Board development (number of board members, their skills & diversity) 
Leadership transition planning (board and Executive Director) 


· Funding for general operations and specific projects 
· Staffing for programs 
· Stalling in funding support at the very time when people need support 


 
 
3. As a board, what do we need to do to feel more confident of leading the 
organization to further success? 


· Clarity about where we are (current reality, strengths and limitations) and 
where we want to go (goals and opportunities) 


· Increased capacity and comfort to ask people for donations and program 
support, cultivating relationships with donors 


 








 


 


Mano en Mano 


Board of Directors Meeting 


May 27th 2009 5pm 


Present: Chloe, Beth, Noah, Bethany via phone, Anais, and Dede arrived at 5:45. 


Agenda: New Board Member Nominations 


 


List of Names: Mirna, Linda Levesque, Art T, Maggie, Morna, Gary Willey, Edith, 
Bahia, Dana Johnson, Betty Grant, Mark Lipski, Dick Hoyt, Paul/Regina, Yessenia, Liz 
Perez. 


Desired Characteristics: Latino, retired or time available, financial skills, Milbridge 
resident or further east. 


Discussed each person’s potential involvement on board and whether they meet any 
of our key charteristics. Deicided we should try for 3-4 new members this year.  


Decision: Morna (Anais will ask) Edith (Beth)  Gary Willey (Noah will ask) Mirna 
(Chloe will ask). Our backups to this list are: Yessenia  (Beth will ask) Dana johnson 
(Beth) Eric Kelley (Dede) Linda L. (Sasha) Maggie, Betty or Regina 


People who are asking new board member are to get back to Chloe by next week 
with the answer. 


 


Our next board meeting will be June 24th at 5pm for our New Board Member 
Orientation.  


 


Thank you and adjourned by 6:15. 


 


 


 








 


 


Mano en Mano Annual Board Retreat 
19 September 2009 
Mano en Mano  
Staff Present: Anais, Edith, Bethany 
Board Members Present: Chloe, Sasha, Bethany, Beth, Eric, Yesenia, Morna, 
Arthur 
 
Executive Director Annual Evaluation 
Sasha is postponing the evaluation to the next meeting. 


Committee Updates 
Fundraising Committee updates and ideas 
Hiring Committee is prioritizing skills for what to look for in new ED. Consultants 
procured by Anais through Bangor to assist and guide with transition.  


Program Updates 
Mano en Mano mobile’s fate will be decided at October meeting. ESL classes taking 
shape. Edith and Bethany to act as student advisors to keep up student retention.  


Board voted unanimous yes to re-allocate funds from Home Depot’s grant for the 
soccer field over to Milbridge’s walking path, if Home Depot agrees.  


Housing: Costs have been huge issue. Discussion of loans and financial risk.  Agree to 
keep moving forward with process, studies, and planning. 


Strategic Plan Review 
Discussion of vision and goals and map of future for organization. Important for 
Board to have clear goal during transition of where MeM is headed and of its 
priorities and strategies. New Strategic Plan listed below: 


1. Low-income agricultural workers will have access to affordable and decent 
housing. 


a. Create first ever off-farm worker housing in Maine. 


b. Support people to become first time homeowners. 


2. Latino children and adults have the life skills necessary to finish high school, 


apply to college and/or advance in their careers. 


 a. After School Program and tutoring support 


 b. Scholarship Fund. 


     c. ESOL course for Adult learners 


 d. Send students to Intensive English Institute at UMO 


3. Latino families have access to social services. Community and social services 


agencies are responsive to the needs of Latino families in a fair and just way. 







 


 


 
a. The outreach worker is responsible for the needs of the community, and 


acts as 


    a bridge between families and agencies 


b. Continue to enhance and build policies on a local, state, and national level, 


and advocate for equity 


c. Community outreach programs that target schools, the police department, 


other agencies and businesses 


4.  Both Latino and non-Latino residents have the opportunity to celebrate and 


enhance their knowledge of the rich cultural heritage and traditions of people from 


Central America. 


 a. Community outreach programs, special events, celebrations held. 


 b. Latino led advocacy groups. 


New Director Skills and Characteristics 
Discussed the process the hiring committee will undertake, and dot-prioritized a list 
of skills.  


First Tier: 


Fundraising 


Spanish proficiency 


Nonprofit management 


Understanding of social justice 


Familiar with rural / small town (after discussion not necessarily crucial. Can be 
clued in by board members) 


Second Tier: 


Strong oral skills 


Cool under pressure 


Admin skills 


Cultural Competency 


Next Board meeting tentatively scheduled October 14th, 2009. 


 







 


 


 








 


 


Mano en Mano 


Board Meeting 


Oct. 14, 2009 


 


Present: Beth, Chloe, Sasha, Bethany, Eric, Morna, Yesenia and Anais 


Agenda: 


 


1. Presentation by Kathy Hunt of Starboard “Leadership Consultants on 
Leadership Transition as an Opportunity for Renewal”  
Kathy gave a power point presentation to the board, the power point and 
handouts are included in these minutes. 
 


2. Decision about what to do with the Mano en Mano Ford Taurus 
Board decided in light of the fact that the car has not seen much use lately 
and the cost of the insurance and registration are coming up, it would be best 
to sell the car. The vote was unanimous to sell. 
 


3. The next Board meeting was set for Nov. 4th from 5-7pm. 
 


 


 








 


 


Mano en Mano 


Board of Directors Meeting 


November 11, 2009 


Present: Chloe, Bethany, Sasha, Noah, Eric, Arthur, Anais (ex-officio) 


Agenda: 


Bank Resolution: Add Chloe to the organization bank account, to give her signatory 
powers for checks.   Motioned for approval by Eric and seconded Arthur, vote 
unanimous. 


Use of Mano en Mano space: by employee for a separate business venture.  Not in 
favor.   Motioned to only use the Center for purposes in line with our mission and 
501 © 3.  Moved by Arthur, seconded by Chloe, unanimous vote.   


Potential New Board Member: Discussion about Terrie Anne, who works with 
migrant education and wants to join the board.  Decided to invite her to the next 
board meeting.  


Next board meeting: December 2nd 5-7pm. 


Updates: Housing, Fundraising, Budget, Hiring 


Anais gave an update on recent housing activity. We received preliminary approval 
on Nov 5th with conditions from the town planning board.  The preliminary 
injunction hearing that had been scheduled for Nov. 9th has been continued because 
the town extended the moratorium. The town will vote on a new land use ordinance 
on Nov 16th, which if passed would replace the moratorium.  


Budget and Fundraising, need attention! Personal donations are down, we think it is 
related to the bad economy. Need to raise $8,500 by the end of the year for general 
operating expenses. Fundraising letter will go out next week. Photo montage will be 
up on the website. Chloe will call past donors to thank them for donation. Please add 
more names to mailing list. Bethany and Sasha will put up a fan page on Facebook 
for Mano en Mano in order to attract younger donors. 


Hiring committee update: Interviewed several potential candidates, one withdrew 
before the second interview, a second we offered the job to and they declined the 
offer. We are working with the consultant to re-open the search. We will focus more 
on getting the advertisement out to our inner circles. We will be sending the 
advertisement to you, please forward on to your contacts lists. Anais has agreed to 
stay on longer in order to find the best candidate for the job. However, she has 
requested the month of February off. The committee hopes to begin interviews for 
the second round in January.  


    








 


 


Mano en Mano 


Board of Director’s Meeting 


December 2, 2009 


Present: Chloe, Terrie Anne (guest), Morna, Eric, Sasha, Dede, and Anais (Noah 
joined us after Terrie Anne left) 


Agenda: 


Introduction Terrie Anne Bennett 


Interested in joining the board. Board introductions all around, getting to know you 
time.  


Eric nominates Terri Anne Bennett to join the Mano en Mano board. Morna 
seconded. Unanimous vote in favor. 


Committee Updates: 


Hiring Committee: Have three applications, meeting Monday the 14th to look at 
applicants. Start interviewing people in January.  


Kathy Hunt, consultant sent a bill for $861.60. She is willing to give us a special rate 
of $75 an hour if we need the help. Board agrees to keep her on board up to $1000 
and committee will ask for approval of more money if needed.  


Fundraising Update: 


Donations are coming in. Since October 1st we have raised $4528.10. Are going to 
make calls to donors next Wed. the 9th to ask for donation to make up the $4000 that 
we still need.   


Professional writers are going to help us write letter to the list of people that we 
gathered from the town tax roles. And for businesses.  


 Budget Discussion: 


Unanimous approval as presented. 


Ed Salary 


After discussion the board voted to approval a $32,000 salary for the E.D. for 2010.  


Bank Account 


Noah makes a motion to remove Faye Bushy from the bank account and to add 
Chloe Dowley in her place. 


 







 


 


 


 


Board Shift 


Our board secretary has had to step down because of personal reasons. Which 
means that we have no secretary and she was also on the hiring committee and had 
many duties.   


Dede: can we negotiate a transition time? Especially for the hiring committee? Can 
we ask her to stay on the hiring committee? 


Can we ask Terrie Anne to join the hiring committee?  


Can we vote Beth in as the secretary? 


Program Updates 


Anais gave an update on the housing and the lawsuit. 


 


Next Board meeting is January 13…need a place to meet, because the Spanish classes 
are starting.  


  


 





